HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)
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HIV Prevention Section:

Dara Coan

Vincent Fuqua
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Hale Thompson, PHFE/DPH

Hank Wilson

Harder + Co.:

Janise Kim

Willow Schrager

David Weinman (Note-taker)
Process Evaluation:

Kathleen Roe
Welcome, Introductions, and Announcements

Co-Chair Perry Rhodes III called the meeting to order at 3:06 PM.  He pointed out that the two new Co-Chairs, Grant Colfax and Isela González, are now in place.  He explained that the Co-chairs rotate roles.  He then asked members to introduce themselves and make relevant introductions.
· Michael Discepola announced that the Stonewall Project has a full time supervisory position open for a certified Social Worker that the position will be posted within two weeks.

· Tei Okamoto announced that the Tenderloin Health Community Center has been approved to receive approximately $1M by the Finance Committee of the Board of Supervisors.

· He added that this allocation still needs to be approved by the whole Board of Supervisors and the SF Human Services Administration.
· Michael Discepola also announced that the Stonewall Project has received add-back funding.

Co-Chair Perry Rhodes III said that these announcements about funding were wonderful news; his sentiment was confirmed by attendees with applause.
1. Review and Approval of Minutes from 6/12/2007

Motion was made by Tonya Williams and seconded by Pedro Arista to approve the minutes from the 6/12/07 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows:
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Randy Allgaier
	Yes
	Steve Muchnick
	Abstain

	Pedro Arista
	Yes
	Vasudha Narayanan
	Yes

	Darel Ayap
	Yes
	John Newmeyer
	Abstain

	Michelle Bakken
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes

	Jonathan Batiste 
	Yes
	Ken Pearce
	Yes

	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	Chadwick Campbell
	Yes
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Abstain

	Grant Colfax
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	David Diaz
	Abstain
	Eiko Sugano
	Yes

	Michael Discepola
	Yes
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Yes

	Keith Folger
	Yes
	Eric Whitney
	Yes

	Isela González
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	
	


The minutes were approved with four abstentions.

2. General Public Comment & Member Response to Public Comment
Hale Thompson from the PHFE/SFDPH addressed the Council with an update on the HIV Trans-male Needs Assessment population in SF, including the following:
· Handouts entitled, “Looking for a few good men!” recruiting participants in this study were distributed, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.

· They began collecting data a few weeks ago and will continue until 9/30/08.

· The have conducted about 10 of the surveys thus far.

· A report on the data should be available toward the end of the year.

· The assessment consists of 40-45 surveys, two focus groups, and 10-12 interviews.
Stephanie Goodman of the Staying Well Project, a UCSF project, distributed flyers and palm cards entitled, “Can meditation or education slow the progression of HIV?” copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  Her comments included the following:
· The study will continue for another year, although their recruiting is almost over and the last the last eight week program begins 8/27/08.

· The HPPC may have a report on the results from former member Michael Cooley.
3 Member Response to Public Comment

· In response to Isela González question Hale Thompson explained that the rapid needs assessment wouldn’t have the time necessary to get Committee on Human Research (CHR) Internal Review Board (IRB) approval to recruit in SF jails.
4 HPPC Co-Chairs/Director’s Update
Perry Rhodes III confirmed that all members had received a copy of the Co-Chairs Report of 7/10/08, which had been distributed in advance of the meeting.  He noted that some items will covered in more detail later in the agenda.
Grant Colfax provided some informational updates on items found on page three including the following:
· The 8.6% increase over a five year period in HIV infection was among MSM, which was the only group which showed an increase.
· The numbers reported in the Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR) are diagnoses not incidence.

Comments and Questions
· Jonathan Batiste asked how SF stands relative to the report published in the MMWR.

· Grant Colfax responded that SF has better information than elsewhere and new cases overall appear to have leveled off; among African-Americans, however, rates in SF continue to increase although not at as high a rate as reported in the MMWR.

· Responding to Ken Pearce’s questions, Grant Colfax said that the oral Rapid Testing problem in NYC is under investigation but may be similar to what SF experienced.

· He added that all sites overseen by HPS use a finger-stick follow-up to a preliminary positive result.

5 Report Back from HIV Prevention Leadership Summit (HPLS)
Perry Rhodes III explained that two members of the HPPC, chosen by lottery, were sent to the HPLS, Chadwick Campbell and Steve Muchnick.  Their report back included the following.
· There were at least six concurrent events including important presentations for: youth, elders, mature men, African-Americans, meth users, dealing with grief, and others.

· A copy of a brochure entitled, “Hurricane Tina” was circulated.

· A number of other brochures that were available where highlighted.

· Both members expressed appreciation for being afforded the opportunity to participate.

· Chadwick Campbell was pleased to see that in a presentation, CDC used the term “Drivers” as an important element to look at when discussing next steps in addressing the HIV epidemic.
· The CDC is going to fund research on heterosexually identified African-American men.
· The D-Up program will part of the POL program beginning later this summer for African-American men, with homophobia, racism, bisexuality, and poverty added to the intervention.

Comments and Questions

· Isela González noted that she also participated in the HPLS as a presenter as well as attending the Urban Coalition of HIV/AIDS Prevention Services (UCHAPS) meeting.
· The later gave her an overview of what was going on elsewhere and included a meaningful meeting with the CDC.
6 Discussion & Vote on Addition of Ex-Officio Representative to Bylaws
Perry Rhodes III conducted the presentation entitled, “Amendment to bylaws to add HPS ex-officio member,” copies of which had been distributed to all members in advance of the meeting.  His additional comments included the following.
Slide 2 – The HPPC already has a representative from the State Office of AIDS (Gail Sanabria) in an ex-officio seat.
Slide 5 – The Steering Committee would provide feedback on any appointment.  

· As with the State ex-officio the Steering Committee does not recommend the imposition of a term limit for the HPS’ non-voting seat on the Council.
Slide 7 – Correction: the number of votes needed for approval should read 22.

· Ken Pearce questioned why there has been so much attention on this matter.
· Perry Rhodes III said that amending the by-laws is a serious matter.
· Jonathan Batiste added that the Steering Committee wanted to be sure that the comments from the last Council meeting were fully discussed.

· Tonya Williams noted that the ex-officio position isn’t about a specific person but to provide the Council with the background and context.

· Michael Discepola noted that the Council’s relationship with the SFDPH has been excellent for the past ten years, or so, but that it hasn’t always be as cooperative.
· He questioned if there are sufficient checks and balances and if members are comfortable with the possibility an ex-officio member influencing decision making.

· Randy Allgaier said that he sees no downside to the motion.
Vote on Addition of Ex-Officio Representative
No further comments or questions were offered.  The vote was conducted by roll call as follows.
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Randy Allgaier
	Yes
	Steve Muchnick
	Yes

	Pedro Arista
	Yes
	Vasudha Narayanan
	Yes

	Darel Ayap
	Yes
	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	Michelle Bakken
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes

	Jonathan Batiste 
	Yes
	Ken Pearce
	Yes

	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	Chadwick Campbell
	Yes
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	Yes

	Grant Colfax
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	David Diaz
	Yes
	Eiko Sugano
	Yes

	Michael Discepola
	Yes
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Yes

	Keith Folger
	Yes
	Eric Whitney
	Yes

	Isela González
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	
	


Motion was approved unanimously.  The result of the vote was met with applause.

7 Election of an At-Large Member to the Steering Committee
Perry Rhodes III noted that written statements from the candidates had been sent to all members in advance of the meeting.  He explained that Ben Hayes had previously been elected as an At-Large member, but could not serve out his term because he recently became Co-Chair of the Strategies, Interventions & Evaluations Committee.
· The members of the Steering Committee were identified: Ed Byrom, Grant Colfax, Isela González, Tei Okamoto, Perry Rhodes III, Frank Strona, and Tonya Williams.
There was no further discussion.  Jonathan Batiste chose to leave the room during voting.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Randy Allgaier
	JB
	Steve Muchnick
	SM

	Pedro Arista
	JB
	Vasudha Narayanan
	JB

	Darel Ayap
	SM
	John Newmeyer
	SM

	Michelle Bakken
	JB
	Tei Okamoto
	JB

	Jonathan Batiste 
	JB
	Ken Pearce
	SM

	Gayle Burns
	SM
	Perry Rhodes III
	JB

	Chadwick Campbell
	JB
	Jenny Lynn Sarmiento
	JB

	Grant Colfax
	Abstain
	Frank Strona
	JB

	David Diaz
	JB
	Eiko Sugano
	JB

	Michael Discepola
	JB
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	JB

	Keith Folger
	JB
	Eric Whitney
	JB

	Isela González
	JB
	Tonya Williams
	Abstain

	Weihaur Lau
	JB
	
	


Total: 18 votes for Jonathan Batiste, 5 votes for Steve Muchnick and 2 abstentions
Jonathan Batiste was elected.  The result was met with applause.

· Ken Pearce asked if the idea of ballots could be addressed.
· Tonya Williams explained that even with ballots members’ votes, by name, would still have to be part of the public record.
8 Interim Progress Report (IPR)/Cooperative Agreement Overview
Tracey Packer and Israel Nieves-Rivera conducted the presentation entitled, “Overview of the CDC Interim Progress Report,” copies of which had be provided to all members in advance of the meeting.  Their additional comment included the following.

Slide 2 – The IPR is the annual progress report to the CDC on the Cooperative Agreement.

· In most years this is due in September; this year, however, it was moved up to August.

· The CDC has extended the Cooperative Agreement by a year, thus SF has changed its Prevention Plan from being effective 2004-08 to 2004-10.

Slide 3 – The tasks shown are the responsibility of these bodies:

· Community Planning Procees - The Community, HPPC, HPS;

· HIV Prevention Plan – HPPC, with the support of the HPS;

· Writing the Cooperative Agreement – HPS, with the help of the HPPC;

· Letter of Concurrence – Requested by the HPS, written by the HPPC;
· RFP – HPS; and

· Implementation of Services – All, including HPS and Service Providers.

Slide 6 – Each year the CDC issues a guidance of what should be included in the IPR.

· The HPS’ budget reports on these categories: Administrative, Contracts with Service Providers, and Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with other parts of the SFDPH.

Slide 10 – There was only a single instance of the Council issuing a letter of Concurrence with Reservation, but no instance of issuing a letter of non-concurrence

· A letter of Non-concurrence triggers an investigation by the CDC but does not immediately stop the flow of prevention funding.

· This is the way the Council lets the CDC know it does not think the SFDPH is cooperating with its goals.

· Yavanté asked if the HPS has a chance to change/correct things if the Council thinks there is non-concurrence.

· Tracey Packer said that hopefully, as a group, we can make the necessary corrections to the IPR particularly as the Plan was a cooperative project that we all support.
The document entitled, “12-month Cost Extension Project Narrative…” was distributed, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  Israel Nieves-Rivera explained that this is the actual IPR form that was received 7/09/08.  He explained that HPS will write the report with  brief and concise answers to each of the specific questions posed in the IPR. 
Slide 12 – The entire budget is available to anyone but it is not distributed due to its bulk.

Slide 13 – The IPR is due 8/22/08.

Questions and Comments

· Weihaur Lau asked why we review only what we plan to do not what we have done.
· Both Israel Nieves-Rivera and Tracey Packer observed that this is a good question that may deserve more time than is available at this meeting.

· They also explained that the reiterated the purpose of the IPR – adherence with the Prevention Plan – each year looking at what is planned for the following year.
· Pedro Arista asked how we are we going to review this prior to the 8/14/08 Council.

· Israel Nieves-Rivera said that the goal is to send the draft to members next week giving them time to bring their questions to the 8/05/08 tutoring session and/or Steering Committee meeting as well as about a month prior to the Council meeting.
· Tracey Packer added that if the HPPC can’t approve the Letter of Concurrent at its 8/14/08 meeting due to something that is easily correctable we will set up another meeting the following week and/or inform the CDC that there will be a delay.
· Weihaur Lau encouraged members to attend the tutoring session.

· Michael Discepola asked if it would it be possible to ask the CDC for an extension so that members can have a month to review the letter.

· Israel Nieves-Rivera said that the IPR, must be submitted by 8/22/08 to the Procurement and Grants Office; the HPPC’s letter, however, can be later if necessary.  He noted that the staff has set an hour for the next HPPC meeting to ensure that there was enough time for a thorough discussion.
· Grant Colfax added that this IPR doesn’t include a lot new information; most likely this will be a reiteration of what has been going on for the past five years.
· Michael Discepola suggested that the SF CDC Officer, Walter Chow, attend at least one HPPC meeting a year and be available for a Questions and Answers session.
9 A Snapshot of HIV Prevention in San Francisco: Who is Being Reach by HIV Prevention Providers?
Dara Coan conducted the presentation entitled, “Implementation of the HIV Prevention Priorities from the 2004 Plan,” copies of which were distributed to all members in advance of the meeting.  The document entitled, “Overview of Core Variables Requirements,” was attached, and was previously distributed. Additional copies are available to all members upon request.  Dara Coan’s additional comments included the following.
Slide 6 – The fourth bar shows the Core Variable data.

· Although the data has a lot of limitations an argument can be made that SF is a little off track relative to the 2004 Plan.
Slide 7 – Funding is based on the 2001 consensus data although newer estimates were made during the 2006 consensus process.
Slide 12 – John Newmeyer noted that a higher percentage of funding was contracted to Tiers 3 & 4 and less to Tier 1 than the respective epidemiological proportions.
Slide 17 – Some detail on why data is not being represented on the fourth bar include:

· Drop In Group (DIG) and Outreach - there is no way to ensure contacts are not duplicated and because there is so much missing data.
· Counseling and Testing – uses its own data collection methodology. 
· Syringe program clients – data is not collected due to the nature of the contact.

· Homeless and disenfranchised – some of the data can not be demonstrated to be Unduplicated Clients (UDC) and so the data was not included.

Slide 19 – An over count is a result of several factors: multiple agencies serving the same client, departments within an agency serving the same client, anonymous services, etc. 
· Vasudha Narayanan noted that Bars 1, 2, & 3 (Est. New HIV Infections, HPPC Funding Recommendations, and Contracted Funds) are complete but that Bar 4 (HERR & PWP) is not and asked if a direct comparison could be made between Bar 4 and corresponding services in Bar 3.

· Dara said that it could be done, noting that the similar process would not work for Bars 1 & 2.
· Randy Allgaier asked what the size of the over count might be for DIG and outreach.
· Dara said that this was investigated and she believes the percentage to be low.

· Various members, however, expressed different experience.
· Grant Colfax and Dara Coan explained that Bar 4 is limited to two specific interventions, which are not – and should not be – divided equally among the BRPs.
· They underscored that the Plan’s recommendation is by BRPs, not specific interventions.
Slide 26 –Counseling, Testing, & Linkages (CTL) data appears to be similar to the findings here.
Slide 27 – The high MSF and FSM numbers may be because they are also in other BRPs.

· Looking at motivation (drivers) for the risk behavior may help our focus.

· Tonya William questions if the results are bad.
· Dara said that the results are slightly out of sync with the Plan.

· Randy Allgaier noted that they are seeing more MSF and FSM on the care side.

· Ken Pearce noted the slide 8 shows raw numbers whereas other slides are percentages.
· Dara indicated that the slides could be made consistent.

· He added that he commends the HPS and that this data shows that we are able to adapt to where the actual epidemic is.

· Weihaur Lau noted that data collection can be an obstacle to risk reduction providing services.

· Dara agreed that there is a balance between paperwork and provision of service which is why we have worked closely with providers in establishing Core Variables.
· Iselá Gonzalez noted that in the past we didn’t have this information and that this is really great data allowing us to have an informed discussion.
· Keith Folger asked if we will we move away from consensus data with names reporting

· Dara explained that the strength of consensus data is that, unlike names reporting, it includes people who don’t know their HIV status.

Slide 31 – Ken Pearce asked about the comparison of MSM to the overall.

· Dara explained that the overall is included to give context to all of the groups.
Slide 33 – Some HIV(-) people may be in PWP programs because they have HIV(+) partners, etc.
Slide 34 – SF is much smaller than LA but distributes 50% more syringes.

· Responding to a member’s question, John Pabustan noted every syringe is counted in SF.

· In response to Ken Pearce’s question Dara Coan said that the 309 newly-identified HIV(+) cases found at SFDPH facilities (operated, funded, and partnered) is about half of the reported new diagnoses and about one-third of new infections in SF total.
Grant Colfax acknowledged the work and thanked Dara and the various agencies for this data citing it as an excellent example of how we can use data to make services better.

· The attendees joined Grant Colfax in expressing their appreciation with applause.

· Gayle Burns said that this presentation gave a much more in depth and comprehensive story than we have heard before.
· Frank Strona expressed concern about unprotected sex and that it might be helpful to have it broken down by Unprotected Insertive and Receptive Anal Intercourse.

· He also expressed concern with the 2% Native American statistic.

· Dara indicated that there were, no doubt, a lot of multi-racial participants who may have been miscatagorized.

No public comment was offered.

10 Next Steps
As discussed in the questions and comments.
11 Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting

Perry Rhodes III reminded members to fill in their evaluation forms.
12 Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 6:01 PM.

Minutes prepared by David Weinman.

Minutes reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Israel Nieves-Rivera.  
The next HPPC business meeting will be Thursday, August 14, 2008
at the Quaker Meeting House – 65 Ninth Avenue, San Francisco.
The next HPPC business meeting will be held on Thursday, August 14, 2008


3:00 – 6:00 PM


Quaker Meeting House, 65 Ninth St., San Francisco
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